Selectboard Meeting Minutes     November 4, 2024       Zoom Teleconference        5:30 pm

Call to Order: Rick LaPierre called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Andrew Baker and Tricia Yacovone-Biagi, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 

A motion was put forth by Andrew to approve the amended minutes of October 21.  This was seconded by Tricia. Roll call vote: Rick – yes; Andrew – yes; Tricia – yes.  Motion passed 3-0-0.

Department Liaison Reports:
Pratt Library – Andrew said the committee is scheduled to meet later this week.
Memorial Hall Renovation Project – A meeting was held with Bob Dean of FRCOG to begin the project of putting together bid specs for Phase 2 of the project. The next step will be to meet with the FRCOG procurement officer, Laura Phelps. Phase 2 will involve repairing and painting the tin ceiling, repairing the floor, and installing new seats. Various estimates have indicated that the cost will be close to $400,000. Andrew said most of that money is already in hand via a state matching grant, contributions from the town, and funds raised by the Memorial Hall Association.
Highway Department – A Church Street resident continues to have problems with flooding in her basement due to a collapsing stream bank and damaged culvert. It has been determined that the bank that is collapsing is on the property of an upstream neighbor and the town is not involved. Jeff Johnston said there is about $110,000 left in Fair Share funds. About half of that is committed after purchasing 800 tons of gravel and setting aside some money for the temporary bridge. The Old Greenfield Road project is essentially complete. About $100,000 of the MassWorks grant will be left, but guardrails remain to be done. The crew is getting ready for winter, putting whips out, etc.
Town Hall – Tricia attended a first amendment audit training session. She learned that anyone is allowed to access and film any areas in public buildings that are not clearly marked as being restricted to employees. Restricted area signs have been placed at Town Hall and the Emergency Management Director’s office. Tricia asked if something should be done at the Highway Department. Andrew thought there would be safety issues if the public were allowed near heavy equipment. Tricia agreed that it would not be smart for anyone to just walk into the highway garage but if it’s not posted, anyone is allowed to go in. Rick saw no harm in posting signs at the highway department and at the police station. Terry said the police had already posted signs. Andrew will speak with Jeff Johnston about putting up signs at the highway garage.
MVP – Tricia submitted the expression of interest for the action grant on October 29. Estimates were received from Weston & Sampson and FRCOG. FRCOG’s estimate was based on similar work done in Buckland. The estimates indicated that the proposed project would cost $75,000 in year one and $135,000 in year two.
Emergency Management – The tabletop exercise went very well. The people from MEMA were impressed by the good turnout. No after-action report has been received. An area that needs work is the limited scope of Shelburne’s warming and cooling centers. BSE will be the warming center for the village, but a generator is needed. EMD Tom Williams knows that the Greenfield Fire Department has a generator they no longer need. It would be helpful if the Board could send a letter to the Greenfield Fire Chief and to the Mayor letting them know that Shelburne is interested in the generator. Tricia will draft a letter and send it to Terry for distribution. Davenport’s Sugar House would be the warming center for rural Shelburne. Another problem that was identified is how to collect information over the phone for damage assessments. Tom intends to train the EOC team in that area. Tom will be sending Rick a copy of the Emergency Operations Center form that is used when declaring an emergency. Tom attended the resource fair sponsored by the Mary Lyon Foundation and made connections with Meg Ryan, the new EMD for Plainfield and with Phoebe Walker from Buckland. Nathan Moreau for MEMA has sent a link so Shelburne can subscribe to MEMA’s mitigation unit.
Sign Complaint – Andrew responded to a complaint about the new “open” sign at Asma’s Kitchen. Andrew found it violated zoning bylaws and spoke with the owner.  The sign was removed to the back of the trailer. Several other businesses have similar signs along Route 2. Rick counted five of them. The Building Inspector has been asked to enforce the bylaws.
Andrew also mentioned that the required employee signs at the highway department need to be replaced. Terry said the signs can be downloaded at no cost.

Appointments: None.

Old Business:
ARPA Funding Requests – Painting Quote for Village Information Center (1 side) – A quote has been received for painting the East side of the building. The quote is from Renaissance Painting for $2,640 including labor and materials. The work would be done in the spring. Andrew said he had no objection to hiring Renaissance Paining, if the company is bonded, insured, and allowed to work on public buildings. Tricia suggested allocating $3,000 in ARPA funds now, for the painting but see if more quotes come in before spring. Terry said funds can be earmarked for a project without knowing the exact vendor. A motion was put forth by Andrew to allocate $3,000 from ARPA funds for painting the Village Information Center. This was seconded by Tricia. Roll call vote: Rick – yes; Andrew – yes; Tricia – yes.  Motion passed 3-0-0.
Tricia asked if ARPA funds could be used to purchase clocks for the emergency center meeting room. Terry thought the EMD would have enough in his budget for that expense. Tricia then asked if ARPA funds could be used to purchase a generator. Andrew thought there were grants available for generators and those should be used rather than ARPA funds.
Transfer Station Operations RE: Window Decals – Terry has compared widow decals with mirror tags. Window decals cost more and are more labor intensive in terms of staff time to implement. The mirror tags cost less, there is less paperwork involved, they can be transferred from one household vehicle to another, and they are easier to see. The Board agreed that tags could be tried, free of charge, for a year and then see if they have made a difference. A motion was made by Andrew to move forward with ordering mirror tags. This was seconded by Tricia. Roll call vote: Rick – yes; Andrew – yes; Tricia – yes.  Motion passed 3-0-0.
Solar Array Installation @ Highway Pole Barn – Contract Amendment Cellular Hardware with 5 Year Monitoring Subscription – Internet is needed at the pole barn so the solar inverter can be monitored. Two options were addressed. One would be with Comcast Internet costing about $2,000 for two years. The other is with PV Squared, costing $2,000 for five years. Either option would require a change order because the town’s RFP state internet was available, when it wasn’t. Tricia said PV Squared would be able to repair the hardware if needed, plus there is a significant cost difference A motion was put forth by Andrew to approved the PV Squared option for cellular hardware. This was seconded by Tricia. Roll call vote: Rick – yes; Andrew – yes; Tricia – yes.  Motion passed 3-0-0.
Christopher Curtis RE: Deerfield River Watershed Association – J. LaPierre – The Open Space Committee has voted to have Joan LaPierre be their representative to the Deerfield Wild and Scenic River Study Committee. A motion was made by Andrew to appoint Joan LaPierre to the Deerfield Wild and Scenic River Study Committee. This was seconded by Tricia. Roll call vote: Rick – abstain; Andrew – yes; Tricia – yes.  Motion passed 2-0-1.

New Business:
Proposed Application for Transient Vendors, Hawkers, Peddlers – This matter was discussed at a previous meeting and many of the questioned raised have now been addressed in the policy as presented. The reason for having such a policy and an application is to give Town Hall staff a process to follow when they are approached. Also, by having an application on file, the police would be able to answer questions as to whether a vendor was approved if residents were to ask. Andrew asked if the policy would also apply to sidewalk vendors, fairs and festivals, and food trucks. Rick replied that those other groups have other required permits and licenses. It was the understanding that “transient” means “door to door.” Andrew would like a line added to the policy saying that the policy “applies to door to door salespeople.” As other questions were then raised, it was decided to continue the discussion at a future meeting.
FY’24 Community Preservation Funds RE: Special Town Mtg. Needed to Allocate – Because the CPA was just starting last year, funds were collected but not allocated into the three required areas. The town accountant said the FY’24 funds must be allocated by a town meeting vote. After discussion, this matter was deemed to be simply “housekeeping,” it was decided that if there was another reason for a Special Town Meeting to take place before Annual Town Meeting, this item would be on the warrant. Otherwise, a Special Town Meeting to vote on the allocation of funds would be scheduled on the same day as Annual Town Meeting.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Quotes to Install Temporary Bridge Over Dragon Brook, Bardwells Ferry Road – Fair Share Funding to Cover Expense – Three quotes had been received, Clayton Davenport Trucking for $45,000, Maxymillian, Inc. for $49,906, and Warner Bros. for $59,500. Discussion was centered on who would load the bridge, which is now located at the highway garage, for transportation to the site. A concern was that a crane would be needed to load the bridge and the town does not have one. Highway Superintendent Jeff Johnston said he thought the loading could be done with a large excavator, but the town does not have the proper equipment. Davenport’s has the equipment. Disposal of materials was also a concern. Jeff said either Davenport or Maxymillian would be able to safely remove any materials. Tricia asked about knotweed and Jeff said there was none in that area. A motion was put forth by Andrew to accept the proposal from Clayton Davenport Trucking for $45,000, for installation of the temporary bridge over Dragon Brook. This was seconded by Tricia. Roll call vote: Rick – yes; Andrew – yes; Tricia – yes.  Motion passed 3-0-0.
Bread & Puppet Theater RE: Request to Use Memorial Hall – The theater group would like to use Memorial Hall on either Wednesday, November 13 or Thursday, November 14. As the building gets cleaned on Wednesdays, Terry recommended that the 14th would be the better date. A motion was made by Tricia to approve the use of Memorial Hall, by the Bread & Puppet Theater, on Thursday, November 14. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Rick – yes; Andrew – yes; Tricia – yes.  Motion passed 3-0-0.

Any Other Business: None.

Next Meeting – The next Board meeting will be on November 18, at 5:30 pm via Zoom. 

Correspondence:
The town has received notice from the Department of Energy Resources that its energy use has been reduced by 20%. The town will be honored at a ceremony. Jeff Boettner plans to attend, others are welcome to join him.
A communication from Community Action Pioneer Valley has expressed concern that the town does not plan to submit an application for a community development block grant.

Public Comment:
Kate Conlin, a Buckland resident, expressed concern that the sign on the corner of Bridge Street and Deerfield Avenue, which references a treaty which was in effect between 1708 and 1758, may not be accurate. She realized the sign is being rebuilt and hoped that project could be paused until more facts about the treaty are known. 

Executive Session: At 6:57 pm the Board prepared to go into executive session for the purpose of discussing MGL Chapter 30A, Section 21 RE: Life Insurance Benefits. It was announced that the Board would not reconvene in open session following the executive session.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
